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                                              33 E. Broadway Ave.
Meridian, ID  83642

208.863.4160

www.meridiandevelopmentcorp.com

MINUTES                                           
 MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

Wednesday, April 13, 2011, 7:30 a.m.

Meridian City Hall Conference Room

33 East Broadway Avenue - Meridian, Idaho
1. Call Meeting to Order (Slocum):
Meeting called to order at approximately 7:30 a.m.
2. Roll-call Attendance (Slocum):
     O
Julie Pipal – Chairman
     X
 Keith Bird – Member 

     X 
Craig Slocum – Vice-Chairman
___O__ Jim Escobar - Member

     X
Eric Jensen – Secretary/Treasurer
     X
 Larry Lipschultz – Member 



__O___ Tammy de Weerd – Member (late)

     X
 Joe Borton – Counsel


     X
 Ashley Ford – Project Manager
 

3. Confirm Agenda (Slocum):
Bird:  I move we approve the agenda as published.
Jensen:  Second.

Slocum:  A motion and a second to approve the agenda as published.  Any discussion?  All those in favor say aye?  Opposed?  

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
4.
Approve Consent Agenda:

a. Approve Minutes of March 23, 2011 Regular Meeting:

b. Accept Treasurer’s Report and Notice of Bills Paid:

Lipschultz:  I move to approve the Consent Agenda including the minutes and the treasurer’s report.

Jensen:  Second.

Lipschultz:  A motion and a second to approve the Consent Agenda.  Discussion?

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
5.
Legislative Update (Scott Turlington):
Turlington:  Good morning.  I was thinking this morning while driving over here and I think it was in November when I was sitting before you and said don’t worry at some point all of this will come to an end.  We will have it behind us and feel good about it or you should feel good about the accomplishments that we have had by the legislature on House Bill 95.  It was definitely a tough session.  A very tough issue in terms of what was happening behind the scenes, the undercurrents going on with this issue and I have worked a lot of legislative issues over the years and this one is probably in the top five of just really strange dynamics and quite honestly (inaudible) but needless to say, I think you were successful in accomplishing in what you wanted to get done with HB 95. I looked yesterday and it has been sent to the Governor’s Office.  He hasn’t signed it yet, but he has got ten days to get that bill signed and once it gets to its office (inaudible) and so in the coming days I am sure we will have a report that he has got that signed.  So I would be happy to answer any questions, but I think all in all it is a very good place.  I think the agencies across the state lines (inaudible).  It certainly quelled the clamor among the legislators and quite frankly a lot of constituents.  Surprisingly I kept sort of a mental tally through the cross of the committee hearings and the only people who really opposed or where there was opposition in some form were other agencies to our bill – the public by and large supported the measures that were put forward, particularly the transparency and accountability measures that were put forward in HB 95.  So I am doubtful there will be a movement for a period of time to do anything else.  I think this is taking care of the issue.  At the end of the day I think what we predicted happened and that is all the other agencies will be able to accommodate changes that were made.  We are not altering in terms of the ability to not function.  I think everything is in place that will allow the agencies to go forward.  New agencies are going to be created.  We will have to meet a new standard, a new test when it comes to the election and the creation of that agency by election, although it is a good thing (inaudible) and so at the end of the day I believe that what you set out to accomplished was accomplished and we did have a lot of support along the way from some unlikely supporters and opposition from some unlikely folks, but I think we are wrapped up and in good shape.  At least till next year.  
Lipschultz:  Scott you had a chance to work with the association and other urban renewal agencies and just from your interaction from them do you see any benefit in MDC working with them on anything else or do you see anything else coming out of it other than action on the urban renewal law that we should be doing something with them?

Turlington:  I would predict that the association probably wanes in the coming days and I think are going to be hard pressed to find purpose.  I don’t think that they will go forward with any type of continuity or strength to what they have – everything they did was reactionary.  I think they meant for it to be constructive, but I don’t think it was.  I would see, certainly, no benefit from at least that perspective, the legislative role being involved, they may offer other benefits that we are not aware of, but I don’t see any benefit.  

Bird:  Just as an observation. I personally want to thank you for the work you have done on behalf of us.  Without you I don’t think we would have got this bill through like it was and I really appreciate everything that you have done.  You have done a great job.  

Turlington:  What I will do, Mr. Chairman, is our relationship formally or officially ends, but I think it would be prudent over the course of the summer and spring; I will certainly keep you apprised of anything that is happening or any developments.  I don’t expect there will be much.  I think you should have the benefit of knowing that things are occurring, what they are and where they are coming from, but I believe it will be relatively quiet at this point, but often time to time, please feel free to give me a call or shoot me an email for whatever you think you might need to know.  

De Weerd:  I just would echo what Keith said.  Thank you.

Slocum:  For the record, Madame De Weerd joined us approximately 7:35.  Scott I certainly echo the rest of the Board’s appreciation for your efforts.  The success has been maybe not solely due to your efforts, but largely due to your efforts.  My biggest question is you say your take is you don’t think that the coming legislative session there will be any discussion of urban renewal --?  

Turlington:  There is not much left to talk about, I guess.  There were a number of folks that were unhappy, I think with the fact that we are still – you know imminent domain provision left in the statute for board members to utilize.  A couple of folks didn’t like the issue of the changing of the year from 24 to 20.  But those are no issue that I don’t think gets enough steam to come back – the process that will likely unfold is a member wants to bring another urban renewal bill and I think they are going to be hard pressed for good leadership or any committee member to say yeah we didn’t finish our business last year, let’s take a run at this again this year.  For the most part I think leadership and the committee chairs have overseen this and the issue is off.  But that is not to say that it couldn’t happen and if it does, I will let you know and decide how you want to handle it.  I will let you know as soon as the Governor signs that bill.  Unfortunately he wasn’t available to do a bill signing – apparently he is a very busy guy.  Thanks.  

6.
Executive Session per Idaho State Code Section 67-2345 1(f):
Bird:  I move we go into Executive Session as per Idaho State Code 67-2345 1(f).

De Weerd:  Second.

Slocum:  A motion and a second.  We will have roll call vote.

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
Bird:  Move to come out of Executive Session.

Lipschultz:  Second.

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.  

7. Broadway Building Partnership Update (Lipschultz/Ford):
Lipschultz:  I think Ashley and I can give you a little bit of an update.  The official – well we had the ceremonial groundbreaking and then the official groundbreaking is April 4th.

Ford:  Actually it happened a few days before hand.  It happened the Thursday before that.  

Lipschultz: Although we are not seeing large piles of dirt, Ashley is going to share some good things.

Ford: I have been making those phone calls saying what is going on out there, but being assured the utility coordination going on, which I am sure of is going on because I have had the calls from Idaho Power and Qwest and we have our first onsite meeting tomorrow at 1:00 with the general contractor and his subs as well too.  So, things seem to be progressing on schedule from what I am told from the architects.  We are checking in and I did get the first draw request so obviously there is some work going on, but I think things are looking as good as they possibly could.  

Lipschultz: Additionally a couple of updates – (inaudible) met with Ashley and I and met with Washington Trust Bank and just kind of going through the whole process of draws and how they will be approved, so we got that all set up.  I think at our last meeting’s update, the irrigation district issue – I think we had kind of discussed a solution for that, but unfortunately that is going to have to wait until after the irrigation season due to non cooperation by the irrigation district.  

Ford:  I think Mr. Chairman I would be looking for two motions today and two things for consideration for this Board – because Commissioner Lipschultz has been so entrical as the point person along with me on this project I would ask that this Board allow him to continue in that position.  It is my understanding that he is agreeable to taking that role on, but he has said yes to this off the record and then two one of the things that the architect has brought up to me is throughout this process change orders with the contractor are a part of the process.  They don’t necessarily effect the loan amount, but just to change certain items throughout and that I would have the authority to grant up to a certain dollar amount with the caveat that I would run everything by Vice-Chairman Slocum just to have a second pair of eyes, so these are dependent on a board meeting to be able to get approved and we don’t effect the construction schedule and I think Vice Chairman Slocum and I were talking roughly in the $2,500 range, but that is certainly up to this Board.  I definitely don’t want much more than that, honestly, from a burden standpoint and liability standpoint, but I think that is something for consideration in moving forward.  
Slocum:  Thank you Ashley and Larry?  Thoughts, discussion or motions on those items?

Lipschultz:  In terms of me being the point person I think the idea is just to kind of help Ashley with the coordination of the project and Ashley’s role as owner’s rep and certainly the idea being to keep the executive committee in the loop and then report back to this Board any significant changes of any type obviously for the approval of the Board.  Just the idea was on getting just the small daily issues and give Ashley somebody to work with.

Slocum: And consistency.

De Weerd:  I am not quite familiar with the construction process, but they are dealing with a quasi public entity and you have to understand that we meet twice a month and if there is a change order that needs that kind of expediting, I don’t understand why it could not be placed on an agenda – but correct me if I am wrong and again I defer to those who understand this process for that kind of recreation, but we don’t just meet once a month, we meet twice a month and is that necessary?  

Slocum:  Could be.  We don’t have an example at this point.  

Ford:  No we don’t.  

Slocum:  The concern was the schedule and that we have process in place that if there was something that needed attention in order to continue the schedule and not delay – that we had it in place prior to that issue coming up.  

Bird:  You want to set it at $2,500 is what I think Ashley said?

Slocum:  Yeah.

Bird:  I can’t see where a $2,500 change order is going to make too much of a delay on the construction schedule.  That is my only fear is that we have construction delayed – I am kind of like Tammy I don’t know why (inaudible) in the first place.  I as an individual, I wouldn’t want that (inaudible).  I don’t think there is anything – let’s put it this way if the architect did his job and all that I don’t see any major change orders unless there is a basement sitting over there underground that we don’t know about, which could happen.  We can certainly have a meeting within 24 hours; all you have to do is notice it and have it.  If it is a real dire emergency; as far as Mr. Lipschultz being point man, I have no problem with that at all. But on the change order I have a problem not bringing that to the Board.  

Slocum:  It actually stemmed from a question from the architect.  The fact that we do meet twice a month and can call a special meeting at any time, I am not against keeping it the way it is because like you say –

Bird:  If you read those professional stamps on there (inaudible) – I think – I wouldn’t put myself out there to do that at all.  
Slocum:  I guess at least formally if we could get some motion to have Larry to continue on as the point contact position as he has normally done –

De Weerd:  I would so move.

Slocum:  Thank you.

Bird:  Second.

Slocum:  A motion and a second to have Mr. Lipschultz take on the role as point person for the Broadway Building partnership. Any discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye.  Opposed?

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.

Slocum: And based on our discussion to leave the other item as a Board issue.
8. Erstad Architects Additional Services Requests for Broadway Building (Lipschultz/Ford):
Lipschultz:  We have a letter in your packet from Erstad Architects dated March 7th related to additional services request ASR-04B that relates to performance bond and addendum issues.  The request from Erstad Architects is for $1,057.  This stemmed from as we were going through the finalization on our bid package on the COMPASS VRT building and towards the end of the process we received feedback from a number of bidders and a number of their insurance agents that the standard language that was used in the bid package related to performance bonds was not acceptable to the insurance companies and what pursued was a number of discussions that Erstad coordinated on our behalf in terms of discussions with potential bidders and insurance companies and our attorney and out of that they crafted addendum number 5 to the bid package which had replaced some appropriate language that our attorney agreed to and felt that it offered us the right protection and that was acceptable to the insurance companies and potential bidders.  For those services Erstad Architects has given us an invoice for additional services of $1,057 and Ashley and I reviewed the work that was done and the number of hours that were put into it and our recommendation to the Board is we approve this ASR-04B.

Bird:  Second.

Lipschultz:  I guess I will put that in the form of a motion.  I move that we approve Erstad’s Architects ASR-04B in the amount of $1,057.
Bird:  Second.

Slocum:  Second by Mr. Bird.  Discussion?  

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.  
9. Koegen Edwards Billing Statement for Broadway Building (Lipschultz/Ford):

Lipschultz:  In your packets you have a letter and invoice from Koegen Edward LLP dated March 17th and as you recall they were our bond counsel for the Washington Trust financing for our VRT COMPASS project.  As you may recall, we had a not to exceed agreement with Koegen Edwards, which I believe was $35,000 and that was inclusive of all legal services, travel and any other associated costs to assist us with the financing project to ensure that they financing agreements were in compliance with all the public laws in place and any other services related to finalizing that financing project.  While the financing took a couple of twists in terms of our negotiation with the bank, my sense was there was nothing that was really, really out of the ordinary. This letter going before you shows additional costs of something over $50,000, most of it in hours spent by Roy Koegen and his associates.  Koegen’s Edwards has proposed to us that they -- in change in scope that they increased the fees by $15,000 and write off the balance of $35,233 – I have reviewed this at length and I have had one discussion with Roy Koegen on this and while I do understand that it took a couple of twists and turns and I think every project takes its twists and turns and I think very clearly in this process we went through the hiring of Roy’s firm and was very clear that this was a – it wasn’t actually a not to exceed, it was a fixed cost agreement and I think with that, Roy, as the contractor takes some risks – if this thing had been totally smooth he might have come out on the better side of it, but from my perspective of going through it, my recommendation to the Board would be that we deny this request – I guess I would ask Counsel Borton just from his perspective and his review if he has any additional comments.

Borton: Commissioner Lipschultz the one feature – I did review the original fee agreement signed by the parties and the billing statements – the one component with the signed engagement agreement with this firm included an estimate of fees and he used that language of $35,000 and if wiggle room is the right legal term to use there, it is noted as an estimate, not to a not to exceed, so the Board does have its discretion to permit and approve an expanded payment if you feel that the scope was rightfully enlarged and they did the additional work – the accuracy of the savings cited in there – I didn’t dig into that -- you probably have – but you do have an estimate of $35,000 from your original engagement on December 22nd.  
Bird:  Joe but it just states an estimate, it doesn’t state a not to exceed?

Borton:  That is correct.

Lipschultz:  Counsel Borton has indicated what is an estimate?  But I think the two areas that they cited for possible change would be material changes in the structure of the financing, which that did not change and unusual or unforeseen circumstances arise which requires a significant increase in time or responsibility – again, having been involved in the discussions I just struggle whether there were really any significant changes from what my expectations would have been of the entire process – I did note in the break down of what he sent us there was some outside tax counsel work and I think that was towards the end of the negotiation and I think that was related to the calculation of some of the tax (inaudible) verses tax exempt rates, which we did in fact have a savings of about $20,000 by the way that was calculated.  I think there could be some logic – that was cited as $1,350 in reimbursing that tax work that was done and it did lead to a pretty significant savings for the agency –
De Weerd:  Would it be possible for Larry and our attorney to meet with them and get further detail on what they think was the change and maybe narrow some of that?  I think Mr. Lipschultz had mentioned what might have been outside the scope of work and just to kind of narrow that or have you already done that?

Lipschultz:  I had one conversation with Roy which was prior to sending us this – so I guess to answer your question I have not.  I think that could certainly make sense and schedule a conference call, Joe and I with Roy and just talk through it and just make sure there is not something we are missing through our perspective.  I think it will (inaudible) everything that I said.  They did an excellent job with a good agreement with Washington Trust and there were some savings that resulted and I think you make a good point in fairness to – I think we have this conversation and brings this back at the next meeting.

De Weerd:  This is quite an increase and so –

Borton:  Is it the direction of that conversation from the Board that the provision in the contract that talks about if circumstances were to change that would require additional services that there will be a consultation about that and reach a mutually agreeable resolution as being one of the areas that you wanted to discuss and focus on.  I don’t know if there was ever a request by Koegen Edwards to come to the Board and cite additional scope and services prior to accomplishing them?

Slocum:  I guess for the record that is part of the difficulty that I have is that this is all after the fact obviously and this was a quickly moving process, but it would have been nice to have that discussion when they got to the point that they were nearing the estimated fee.  Certainly a point of discussion with them.  Is that clear enough direction?  We will see that hopefully back on our next meeting agenda?

Ford:  Yes.
10. Strategy for MDC-owned Buildings (Jensen/Ford):

Ford:  I will start at least.  As you all are aware we were directed to establish a bank subcommittee meeting about a month, month and one half ago to talk about the strategy for the two bank buildings that MDC owns.  So we did have that first meeting.  Those on the subcommittee essentially are those that make up the executive committee now so it is Ms. Pipal, Mr. Slocum and Mr. Jensen.  We did talk about opportunities that we do have before us.  We do have a potential business that is looking at one of the buildings.  We did talk about the Ground Floor and opportunities perhaps maybe to look at other strategies for that and we will talk about that on the next item on the agenda, but basically we are just trying to figure out in moving forward what we should be looking towards and one of the conversations that we had was really to understand what we can offer to someone who would be interested in the buildings or what we should be doing in regards to the Ground Floor in cost savings was to do an assessment on both bank buildings to understand what improvements would be needed.  This would be needed for anyone who would want to come in and need to get a loan in order to sublease or purchase the building in terms of tenant improvements and so one of the things that the subcommittee discussed was utilizing our on call engineering firms and at this point in the circulation from what I can see CSHQA would be that firm and they would probably be the most relevant in order to do the assessments as well, mostly because the other two firms, one is Pinnacle Engineering, which is more civil based and the other is Keller and Associates which is more transportation based, so I think in order to truly get a great assessment and make sure we understand what needs to happen with each of the buildings CSHQA would be able to handle that from soup to nuts from what I can see.  Mr. Jensen is there anything that I am neglecting to mention?
Jensen:  Really as we were discussing what kept coming up was what would need to be done to the buildings or what the tenants would need to do or what sort of tenant improvements would need to be done and we kind of realized that we don’t really know what condition they are actually in or what could be done as far as – we started talking about (inaudible) and access to the bathroom and just kind of get an idea of where we are at with those and what we have to offer.
Ford:  So I think what we were looking for some direction from this Board is if you are in agreement to start the contract negotiations with CSHQA and the scope for those assessments and bring that back to the Board for the next meeting in order to be able to begin that assessment. The time is a little critical in terms of the one potential lessee that would be looking at one of the bank buildings, mostly because of the holiday season and they would need to have their business in place by September if we were to come to an agreement with them just because they need to get their employees trained, etcetera otherwise it would be the beginning of 2012 and so in terms of trying to be able to be time sensitive and get people downtown as that is certainly our goal, I want to be sensitive to that.  

Slocum:  Is that it for item 10?  Okay.
11. Ground Floor Discussion (Lipschultz/Ford)Z:

Ford:  As part of this strategy meeting we did discuss the Ground Floor. Obviously we own these two buildings and trying to determine what is a good long term use for these buildings.  One of the questions I ask kind of in my newness to the MDC Board was when we established the Ground Floor why wasn’t one of the bank buildings considered for that and not understanding the history and how we ended up where we are, I think from our subcommittee everybody feels that the Ground Floor is a great asset and I don’t think anyone is wanting to veer away from that mission at this point.  We do all recognize that the Ground Floor takes a considerable amount of our budget each year and so looking at other opportunities and so Ms. Pipal was pretty adamant that we looked at opportunities for cost savings and that may be after these assessments moving it into one of the bank buildings and being able to maybe put $30,000 towards it to save the $60,000 – you know because the total budget each year for the Ground Floor is around $90,000 to save the additional $60,000 and be able to put that into other programs.  The other things that we have heard through the grapevine as well was that there are other businesses that would be interested in utilizing the space the Ground Floor is in too so it could be a win win for downtown that we utilize our bank buildings, we have a cost savings to our budget and then we get a new business downtown and so we want to look at all the different options.  Commissioner Lipschultz and I have been in discussions with Gwen as well and the Dayside Properties who is the landlord for the building to talk about moving forward and what is our strategy and we are meeting with them on Friday morning.  I think from the subcommittee’s point of view I think the strategy that we would like to take is to extend the lease through the end of this year.  This will give us enough time to do our assessments and come back and make a decision on what we would like to do in terms of placement of the Ground Floor.  So that is kind of where we are at this point.  We have not had that conversation yet. I do believe that Dayside Properties is pretty agreeable to negotiating with us and at least that is how it appeared in our February meeting with them.  Commissioner Lipschultz do you have anything to add?
Lipschultz:  I think the only thing to add is our current lease expires July 31st and we have a 90 day notice period and we need to kind of make a decision and come back by this next meeting what we want to do in terms of notifying the property owners.  The services that we have in that building in terms of copiers and internet were also timed to come up on July 31st.  So again if the Board decides that we are going to stay there through December 31st then we will get back with the property owner and the copier people and internet and all of that and negotiate some type of extension through December 31st, which should not be a problem.

De Weerd:  So come back at the next meeting with a solid goal?
Ford: We just wanted to get input from the rest of the Board that wasn’t a part of that discussion and just make sure that that seems to be a direction that you are comfortable with us moving towards.

Lipschultz:  I guess due to the timeline of giving notification to the landlord – (inaudible) come out of this meeting with a sense from the Board whether they want to stake that location through the end of the year and – what is the pleasure of the Board on that? I know Gwen is here if a Board Member seeks some feedback and recommendations as well.  

Bird: Larry you are talking about the calendar year or the end of the calendar year or fiscal year?

Ford:  Calendar year.

Lipschultz:  I think the timing of the December 31st would be if we made a decision to move the Ground Floor project to one of the bank buildings, we would probably need at least 90 to 120 days to get that cleaned up, you know depending on what comes out of that assessment and get that ready to be able to move current individuals as well as new tenants over there.  

Ford:  Just to further add one of the conversations that the subcommittee did have is in regards to looking at the Ground Floor and perhaps the strategy into moving into the bank buildings is the bank buildings offer more privacy in terms of – that is one of the main complaints that we hear from tenants and so that was –
Slocum:  Potential end users –

Ford:  -- end users.  So that was one of the considerations in moving forward with that strategy.  

Slocum:  Do you feel comfortable enough on having the discussion on extending that through 2011?

Lipschultz:  I guess a question is do we need a motion – do we want to extend the lease through December 31st as well as extend those associated services through December 31st.  I think if we had a motion to that effect and that is the pleasure of the Board and to give us a little bit more latitude to try and get this deal before the notice period comes up and come back at the end (inaudible) April for approval.  

Runyon:  Just to clear up – the broad band contract expires in June 2012.  So we are committed to that one until 2012 and I think we are hard pressed to get that one to go away.  The copier I believe that we are already committed through March 2012, so we might want to check those things.

Lipschultz:  I know our former administrator worked through that and I thought the agreements were aligned with the same date – 

Slocum:  (Inaudible) issue aligned with the broad band piece –

Lipschultz:  I think they were aligned with the lease and the broad band also related to –

Jensen:  I move we approve to negotiate with our landlord to extend our lease through December 31, 2011.  

Lipschultz:  Second.

Slocum:  A motion and a second to negotiate with our landlord an extension lease through December 31, 2011.  Any discussion?  

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
12. Resolution 11-007:  Election of MDC Officers
Slocum:  This is formalizing the action we took at our last meeting.  
Ford:  Normally I realize we don’t typically do this in the form of resolution.  The purpose of us doing this, however, is because of the construction loan.  In order to get Ms. Pipal as a signer, we have to have this formal resolution in place. So just for clarification purposes.  

De Weerd:  I move we approve resolution 11-007.  

Jensen: Second.

Slocum:  Motion and a second.  Any discussion?

Lipschultz:  Do we need to formally read that into the record?

Borton:  Yes.  By title only.  By the Board of Commissioners of the Urban Renewal Agency of Meridian, Idaho the Meridian Development Corporation, a resolution of the Board of Commissioners of the Urban Renewal Agency of Meridian, Idaho recognizing the public meeting where new officers were elected for the Corporation; acknowledging that such election was done in furtherance and compliance by the Corporations bylaws as amended and providing an effective date.

Slocum:   A motion by Ms. De Weerd and second by Mr. Jensen.  Any discussion?  

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, aye; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, aye; Slocum, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
13. Resolution 11-008: Expansion of MDC Board
Borton:  There is no resolution in the packet as you will see.  Idaho Code and your corporation bylaws are consistent in how the Board is expanded and it is consistent throughout the state.  It is consistent for the Mayor to select the number of officers, your bylaws cite that requirement as well and I have discussed the issue with the city attorney and there is not a resolution from MDC because MDC can’t act to expand it; all that is required is for MDC to provide – you can make a motion to and have the chairman direct a letter be written requesting that the city and the Mayor in particular expand the number of seats.  That is the extent of any formality if that is the Board’s desire to make that request.  It is then incumbent upon the city to then choose what it wants to do whether it would authorize the expansion or not.  
De Weerd:  We did have the provision to expand it to nine and it has been our – I guess from the city’s perspective after the Board was up and going to know how best to do your business.  The recommendation I can certainly bring to the City Council to expand those seats with the recommendation by the Board and we can set that at the next City Council meeting.  So a letter would be appropriate.

Lipschultz:  I would move that we authorize the Chair to write a letter to City Council recommending expansion of the Board from seven commissioners to nine commissioners.  

Jensen:  Second.

Slocum:  Motion and a second.  Any discussion?

Roll Call Vote:  Jensen, aye; Bird, abstain; Lipschultz, aye; De Weerd, abstain; Slocum, aye.

Ford:  We won’t have a quorum then – 

De Weerd:  I will abstain as well.

Borton:  We are okay.  As long as – Mr. Chair, you have a quorum for the meeting.  You can abstain and still have – as long as you have majority.

Ford:  Okay, just making sure.

THREE AYES.  TWO ABSTAIN.  MOTION CARRIED.
14. Destination Downtown Update (Ford):

Ford:  I think we had a great meeting at our March destination downtown.  We met with Rhys Scott is who the former Disney engineer, who lives in Meadowlake village and I am sure many of you are familiar with the model that he has built out there.  He is doing something very similar for our downtown and I think we are all pretty impressed, rightfully so as to what he is trying to accomplish and we will continue to work with him as to what that master plan should be and how that should look from a modeling standpoint and I am trying to help him obtain some architectural drawings of some of the buildings downtown and hopefully we will continue moving forward with him on that. I just wanted to put into everybody’s minds the discussion will focus this month’s meeting so we will be thinking about that – there was three different priorities and one of the priorities that we haven’t spoke about – the three priorities were the bank subcommittee being put together and talking about strategy and the other is Wifi and signage and the third was to do a branding session for what downtown Meridian should be and how we want to market this and we really haven’t had that discussion since we established these three priorities and so what I would like to do for this next destination downtown meeting and I would really like the full participation of the Board if at all possible for this meeting is to talk about what that scope would be and what we hope to accomplish out of that so I can go back and work with Red Sky, Chad and Jessica to be able to formulate a program, to be able to get to hopefully what we want to accomplish.  I just want to know what each board member is thinking in terms of what the overall goal of that would be – branding session means a lot of different things to a lot of different people, so I would like to narrow the focus and the scope and be able to have that discussion with the board members.  So just wanted to put that out there for your consideration and a little forethought.  

De Weerd:  When is that?

Slocum:  The 27th following our --

Ford:  That would be the 27th following the Board meeting.  And I think we can keep it fairly short but I think that it is making sure that we understand what the Board hopes to get out of that and any other participants that are obviously participating through the destination downtown meetings.

De Weerd: Has the MDC gotten back with the Planning Director on the spreadsheet and – Anna weren’t you anticipating some kind of a follow up or a meeting?

Canning:  I was hoping – I sent over kind of an outline of what we propose to do as far as the downtown core getting started meeting. I was hoping to have that kind of slotted in with some of the other downtown events just so that we aren’t not double booking folks that was all – just looking for a date where we can move forward and get started.

Ford:  That meeting I saw as separate from destination downtown.  I saw that as we just had our open house for the Meridian Market this week, I saw that more in that type of open house meeting separated from the destination downtown process at least that was my understanding from the direction from the last Board meeting and then Anna did put together a spreadsheet of items that the city was taking responsibility for in the destination downtown master plan and she did ask for our committee chairman’s input as to did we see anything that didn’t look right or projects that were finished and you know where there things that maybe didn’t mesh with what were in mind with us and the feedback that I got was everything looked good on that spreadsheet.

Canning: At this point I am just looking for a range of dates, just because I don’t want to step on MDC’s toes overbooking or double booking people that was all.  
Slocum:  We don’t have that open house established –

Ford:  No we do not. My goal was in order to not over book everybody was probably another six weeks out and so I am thinking probably the end of May or beginning of June would probably be the next one until we –
Canning:  Are you talking about your next meeting and so we have got that six week gap or we can move after six weeks or – that is what I need to know?

Ford:  I think we could do it the next open house in six weeks and we can work towards what we want to accomplish out of that.  That was my initial thoughts.

Canning:  So, we should look to be moving forward in six weeks?  Okay.

Slocum: On branding is there some information that – I don’t know that Red Sky has thought through that at all?

Ford:  I think that is the purpose of this meeting is for them to understand what you all are hoping to accomplish out of that because these terms are pretty broad and they mean a lot of different things to a lot of folks. When I sat down with Jessica and told her a little bit about the conversation she had a lot of questions, so I think it is going to be a good dialogue between Red Sky, the Board and other committee members as well to as to what we hope to accomplish out of that and then they can take that, narrow the focus down and then create a branding session that they can hold with the Board and other committee members.

Slocum:  Maybe just a quick update on the signage that was discussed at our last meeting – where does that process stand?

Ford: I am hoping – because it is pretty convoluted at this point and I was going to talk about this in my project report, but this is a good time to talk about that.  I wanted to establish another committee meeting and invite members from the city as well to participate so that we can maybe strategize how we are moving forward because we have a lot of bits of information that don’t necessarily align together and I want to maybe all agree on what the starting point is because I don’t know that we all agree on what the last documented effort was.  So the signage committee – I did put out today and I was going to also discuss that in my project manager’s report a list of all the committees that I am aware of and who those members are just to re-verify that everybody is on the correct committee, but that was going to be my goal is establishing that next date to be able to sit down and talk.

Slocum: Any other discussion on destination downtown?
15. Public Relations Report (Red Sky PR):

Biggs:  Chad Biggs with Red Sky Public Relations.  I am sure it will shock you but I will try and be brief.  A lot of our focus last month was obviously around the groundbreaking of COMPASS VRT and outreach to attendees, dignitaries and media. So that kind of recaps a lot of what we did last month.  I also started working with the layout of the website and Project Manager Ford and I just saw visual concepts the other day and so hopefully we will be moving forward (inaudible).  Coverage from last month – (inaudible) not only one, but two articles about shared space in the last three of the business insiders in the Statesman – there seems to be a lot of flux with that particular publication (inaudible).  We also got some initial coverage on the groundbreaking in there and another article in process with the Idaho Business Review from a construction standpoint that should be published in the next week or two and (inaudible) COMPASS and VRT and quotes from them as well.  So looking forward – obviously the Meridian Urban Market is top of the mind so we will be working with Adrian + Sabine to help promote that in the coming weeks. Also helping the handoff to Chair person Pipal for Meridian Chamber of Commerce invitation (inaudible) and we will help with that presentation.  So we will be working with that – I still have some destination downtown updates for the blog to post that I hope to get done before the end of the week.  Then obviously keeping in touch with Project Manager Ford for updates on the COMPASS VRT that we can not only publish on our own blogs, but share with the media and continue to get some attention and interest in downtown Meridian.  With that I would stand for any questions that you may have.

Lipschultz:  Chad can you expand a little bit on the work that you are going to do on the website?  I mean I think one of the critical things that we have to get done – really we have talked a lot about what our website should look like, what interacts with the city’s website and these all questions, not conclusions but how it interacts with the city and if we should have a second website, one that has all of the legal stuff and the other that is more of the destination downtown that is geared towards developers and new businesses that may be coming in, but just kind of crystallizing that strategy and getting the thing implemented.  I am just wondering how your activities are going to be aligned with that.

Biggs:  Right now and this is kind of what we talked about a while ago, about integrating both MDC and the destination downtown websites in one and also having the Ground Floor there so it is kind of a one stop resource.  With that I think we see an opportunity what we have had on the MDC website to be more informational in terms of background and how to interact with MDC from a business perspective, additional updates and I will let you jump in Project Manager Ford, if you like, but also adding kind of a more resource page which links to a number of city of meridian sites and key updates there. The ultimate goal is to integrate so it is a one stop shop, but there is – the way that they structure it now that it is going to be very easy to toggle between destination, MDC and Ground Floor and those can fluctuate over time and actually I think we will have a little bit more flexibility with this platform to do that. So if we do say destination downtown over the course of the next five or ten years, a new master plan or something like that we can switch that out. So there is a little bit more flexibility, but I think in terms of content this is probably where we are going.  We see an opportunity and we kind of talked through an initial site map of what our ideas are in terms of getting more information about MDC and more probably business friendly, business focus, (inaudible) interact with MDC and also other just general urban renewal background so people can get a better understanding of what we do.

Lipschultz:  So what do you see as kind of a timeline --?

Biggs:  They gave us and I don’t want to put them too much on the hook, but they were thinking about – we have given them a site map of what we believe are the key pages, key structure and they thought they would have maybe by the end of the month, probably three weeks out and have another blush for us to look at – we will developing content – I would hope not by the next Board meeting, but the following that we would have a good update for you and be pretty close.

Ford:  I am one of the most vocal about the website because I absolutely hate the current MDC website.  It is not useful.  It is hard to figure out what you want to try and find and there are a lot of things that aren’t up there as well too.  So one of the things that I did was I went through – a lot of the websites that I really do like and that included Chambers, the City’s, that included other urban renewal districts and kind of took the best of what I really liked and put that into the site mapping and so there is going to be a lot more content that we are going to have to generate, but in the long run it is going to be good. I also wanted to utilize MDC’s website as an education platform as to what urban renewal districts are because right now we don’t have any of that.  I just think it is a really great opportunity for us to engage with the public as well too.  I realize not everybody does that but there is a segment that does and I think it is a great opportunity. I was pretty impressed with what we saw earlier this week when we sat down with Alice and so I think we are moving in a really good format.  

De Weerd: Could we get a copy of the site mapping that you have given so that we could get an idea?

Ford:  Absolutely.

Lipschultz:  Chad the other thing that I think would be good to get from you guys over the next 30 days is with your PR experience, what your recommendation and Ms. Ford’s in how we can further engage our downtown businesses.  We have had our meeting to kind of let our downtown businesses and residents know what was happening with the urban market and to say it was a disappointing turnout would be much too kind.  But we have had difficulty historically trying to engage and some of that is kind of part of the deal and isn’t going to change.  But are there – so your recommendation to us is are there other things this Board, this Agency can do to positively engage our downtown current businesses and residences in our initiatives and get further interaction and participation in our meetings and feedback from them and how we can support them and they can support us and all of those issues?

Biggs:  We can take that back to them and I have added a new team member to our agency who has had as an addition to Ashley has had some pretty good public affair background and also would have some fresh perspective and we will take that away and bring something back with these suggestions.  I do think that is a key area and know some of the history but would like to overcome some of that.

Slocum: Any follow up for Chad?  
16. Counsel’s Report (Borton):

Borton:  Mr. Chairman nothing additional to add other than what has been discussed.  How is that for quick?  
17. Project Manager’s Report (Ford):

Ford:  As we just spoke about we did have the open house for the urban market.  We did reach out broadly and make specific invites to individuals.  I would say we maybe had ten individuals that were not related to the city or MDC in attendance.  So a little disappointing, but unfortunately it is what it is and we will continue trying.  So in regards to the Meridian Urban Market it begins on May 5th, Cinco de Mayo.  I think Courtney is getting a lot of vendors and a lot of turnout, so pretty excited about that.  We did get formal word yesterday from the Masonic Lodge that we are able to utilize their parking on Thursdays until 10:30 and so we did gain that approval.  

De Weerd:  Can you leave some of the (inaudible) parts with some of the downtown businesses?  I was at the Grotto yesterday and wanted to give the person that I was at lunch with and (inaudible) said she didn’t have any of those so –
Ford:  Okay, I will have Courtney get those downtown.

De Weerd:  Sorry.

Ford:  So the other request we had with the Masonic Lodge was to get approval to start looking at lighting options.  I realize we are going towards summer months, but this is the time in terms of the downtown parking concerns that have been expressed, so I did get approval to at least start exploring that with them.  Their main concern obviously is the additional cost from an electricity standpoint with lighting, but I told them that we would work through that with them in who would share or pay that cost.  Urban Land Institute has gotten back to us.  They would like to have a meeting with us in June with this Board to talk about how they may be able to assist us.  Right now they are finishing up the report with the City of Nampa and a couple block areas that they are looking at.  I think they are still trying to figure out how they can help us, but I think they are willing to help us.  They just want to engage in a conversation.  I will see if we can put it on a Board meeting and if that doesn’t work, I will look at other opportunities to do a special meeting to discuss that specifically.  Then on April 29th we are invited to the city to talk about community block grants and one of the things that we need to start determining is what are we wanting to try and accomplish in this next year and so I am looking for a volunteer to maybe be that point person for me to work with me on making recommendations back to this Board and was wondering if anybody was interested in doing so?  

Bird:  It would be a good job for the Chairman.

Canning:  Or the Vice Chairman.

Ford:  I realize we are getting everybody over booked with this, but I also think that there needs to be some Board input as well too in coming back with a recommendation.  

De Weerd:  I already am involved with the city.

Ford:  I can ask Commissioner Escobar and perhaps he would be inclined to do so, but I don’t think I can get much more of Commissioner Pipal’s time at this point, quite honestly.  So I can certainly do that if no one is interested in doing it and if that doesn’t work I will be back.  I think that is all I have unless you have anything further from me. 
Slocum:  I was curious if you have had any additional parking enforcement communication?

Ford:  I have not.  There has been no more complaints or phone calls to me.  I do think that still needs to be a discussion of one at the open houses, but I think Ms. Canning’s is probably going to take precedence over that at this point unless the Board feels something or disagrees with that.  But at this point all seems to be calm.  
De Weerd:  What are you – do you have space at the Ground Floor and if so what are the office hours – or what kind of availability to the downtown businesses?  Where can I send them to sit down and have a physical location to know you will be on site?
Ford:  Right now my schedule has been all over the board with all the different committee meetings and things and unfortunately have been out of my control in terms of being able to have set office hours.  I am willing to meet with anyone at anytime.  So I am trying to coordinate what days, but right now that hasn’t been an opportunity to have set hours each week that remain consistent. So working on that.

De Weerd: That certainly is a goal this year.  

Bird:  (Inaudible) and being available at the City of Meridian.

Slocum:  For a period of time, Ashley, you did have an established period of times.

Ford:  Unfortunately we would have meetings elsewhere that would pull me away from that.  

Slocum:  That was one of our concerns with the previous administrators and was certainly a part of the specifics of our RFQ, RFP.  

De Weerd: If we are to start finding a better balance of those relationships with the downtown business community – they need to know that there is a place and a time that they have access to just come in and share any thoughts, concerns, comments and that kind of thing – accessibility goes a long way in developing that enhanced communication.

Bird:  I thought that that was what we were striving to do.

Ford:  We are.

Bird:  I might as well be flat honest.  I have a problem with the administrator representing Meridian MDC and being stationed in Boise, Idaho.  That is no different than my feelings on the previous law firm.  I feel that if they are going to represent MDC they should be down here and I am like Tammy.  I mean, you don’t have to be here eight hours or anything.  If you spend four or five hours at a location downtown a week that people could go in and talk to them and be available – I thought that is what we were looking for in a new administrator and in fact I thought we were going to bring in an office over here.  

Ford:  I would say that I spend about 20 hours a week over here on average between meetings and being available here.  The problem is that given all of the different meetings that we have and all of the different committees and where we meet that most of the time it is not consistent.  So it is a goal and I take that strongly to heart and I apologize if you feel that I am not living up to my responsibilities at this point, but I hope that you understand the last few months have been very chaotic with the type of meetings that we have had and given where some of the meetings have been held it has been difficult to be consistently here in Meridian.  

Bird:  Ashley I am not questioning your time put in at all or the quality of your time.  I am just saying (inaudible) or hurry up to another meeting, but you know that there is a lot of downtown business people that if they have a question they would like to be able to walk in and say what is happening?  They don’t need you there 40 hours a week, but if they just knew – if we just had a regular deal like Wednesday afternoon I am there from 3:00 to 4:00 in my office or whatever – just where people can come in – I think that is the relationship that we need.  It is like CCDC – if you have a question downtown, you go in and walk into their office.
Ford: I understand.

Bird:  Right now if we want to get to you and your office, we have to go to 8th Street in Boise, Idaho.

Slocum:  Other items for the Project Manager?  Hearing none.

Dasalone:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, is there a place for public comment in this agenda?  

Bird:  I would welcome it.

Slocum:  Yeah.

Dasalone:  I mean, I heard the comment that there was no one from the public here or very few.  We are from the public – so can we say a few words?

Slocum:  Please do.  We would welcome it and if you could for the record introduce yourself.

Dasalone:  (Inaudible) D-a-s-a-l-o-n-e and I am a resident of Red Feather in Meridian and I have been trying to come to your meetings because I am very interested in having a downtown Meridian.  As a citizen of Meridian I am very interested in having a viable downtown Meridian, but for about the past year and one half I have been trying to get to the meetings when I know that the meeting is being held and I think that is part of your public relations concern is how do you outreach to your public?  I keep hearing you say you want the downtown business people to be here, the current downtown business people which is a great goal, but you have a lot of vacancy and I think you want to build up your downtown so you want to get people other than the people that are already here to get interested and to hopefully invest in your downtown. You have 60,000 citizens in Meridian approximately.  I would bet you – my perception that 99 percent of them don’t know that there is a redevelopment committee.  So you have a lot of people out there who have an investment like I do in this city and when you take property tax money to develop downtown; that is property tax money that isn’t being used for those other 99 percent of the people who are citizens of this city and they need to know what the investment is. I would comment that in terms of public relationships, one of the things that you could do to outreach to this collection of suburbs that we have that makes up the city is to use your homeowner’s association contacts.  I am on the Red Feather Board of Directors for our HOA and we reach 400 families in our area through quarterly meetings, newsletters and so forth.  If you just had information on a regular basis about the value of our downtown and its redevelopment going out to those HOA’s, you would have much more knowledge, interest, hopefully potential investors coming in.  The second concern that I have is that I don’t really know what the vision for this Board is.  Is it to develop an enhanced civic center?  You know you are developing public buildings, you are owning bank buildings and you are developing them into something.  You have this great City Hall with all of its workers and people who come here.  Are you developing a civic center or are you developing what I would consider more of a traditional heritage type downtown, where you have tradition businesses being developed and if so, how is that being communicated in some way?  I come from Southern California originally and I have been up here for four or five years now and I have been involved in redevelopment in the City of (inaudible), which has a viable downtown and is very similar to Meridian.  It is a community of 30,000 or 40,000 people mainly suburban, but had a core downtown area that has been developed and is very, very viable, but it is a commercial area; it is not a civic center area.  It is commercial.  Then in the City of Fullerton where I lived for many, many years and there has been a redevelopment agency there where businesses were assisted in terms of redeveloping the downtown core area.  So I am really not sure where you are going with downtown destination.  Are you going with commercial or are you going with a civic center or a combination of both and how is that being communicated to the citizens of Meridian?  So I think you have some issues.  I personally seen some property down here that is for sale.  It is in need of a lot of assistance in terms of old buildings that maybe have an assessed value, but by the time you upgrade them that assess value is going to half to double for you to make any kind of a profit out of it.  So what kinds of assistance – I appreciated your comment about having someone on site and Ashley, no disrespect to you, but there is a need to be able to come and talk to somebody and say what can this Board do for me as an individual?  If you don’t have that, it is just talk.  It is not going anywhere and so I hope that has been helpful and we do appreciate what you are doing and appreciate the city’s interest in the downtown area.  There is nothing more – I mean one of the reasons why I love Idaho is that you have a small town feel to it.  Well how do you maintain that small town feel without a downtown?  I agree with you, I don’t want to have to go down to 8th Street to feel downtown.  I want to feel it in Meridian and thanks so much.  (Inaudible) communicate with Red Feather homeowner’s and we would communicate with you.
Slocum:  A quick question for you?  You have been here for four years?

Dasalone:  We have had a home here for about 4 ½ years.  My son in law and daughter have been here for many years prior to that and they encouraged us to come up here and essentially retire up here and we love it.  We love it up here.  But we have lived here full time for about a 1 ½ to 2 years.  

Slocum:  As you have even heard just in the one meeting that one of our – an issue that we have battled with for eight years is how to get the public involved?  I am just curious – the destination downtown process that we went through for a year, were you aware of that, able to participate in it?  

Dasalone:  I went to a meeting that was held in your bank building across the street about a year and a half ago and there were plans kind of laid out and very sketchy of course, but it was a plan, but after that heard nothing as to the progress, what are the next steps and what is happening?  My son in law came to the City Council meeting where you got an update and I think this was about six or eight months ago, in the evening maybe and we came to that meeting and it was also very, very sketchy and in fact there were no handouts at that meeting, so I really don’t know where the progress was at that point and time and then this meeting, which we became aware of and so it has been very, very sketchy to say the least.

Slocum:  For my own edifications find out about this?

Dasalone:  Through my son in law.  Through an email list.  

Slocum:  So it is working a little.

Dasalone:  Like I said, we are very interested and have been interested in downtown Meridian first of all – the only two real reasons why I ever come downtown are the Post Office, which always has a line.  A lot of people use the Post Office that is there and Epi’s.  We love Chris and we love Epi’s.  So those are really the two things – you know we have been to Rick’s Press Room that is nice too.  There aren’t that many reasons to come downtown right now except for the fact that we love having a downtown and I love coming to the Post Office because it brings me downtown.  

Lipschultz:  Thanks for all of the feedback and I think you make a lot of good points and the HOA – I know you guys probably have an annual meeting?  

Dasalone:  We not only have an annual meeting, but we have quarterly board meetings and we have a newsletter and email lists and there are lots of ways that various groups can communicate and I would submit to you that we are not unique – I am sure whether it is Heather Meadows or Champions Park or wherever it is they have HOA’s.  I mean, you have a built in kind of telephone tree communication system – I am old, I remember telephone tree communications – I mean there are ways of networking in this city and you have got family interest and families in this community, I think, would relish having a family friendly downtown, but the question is how do we get that family friendly?
Lipschultz:  That is a great idea – you know Mayor does outreach in some subdivisions and the one that I was at, Bridgetower, probably had 100 people at least I think and they are well participated and I think it could be a good way for us to communicate the message and get further engagement.

Dasalone:  Well, we are big on email networking.

De Weerd:  I appreciate your comments as well.  The city has an HOA list of 300 different HOA’s.  We sent out a letter at the beginning of the year about a town hall meeting and offered to attend any HOA, share information about the city – and unfortunately, I have had one HOA that actually even asked us to come to their meeting and only I think 10 HOA’s that went to the town hall meeting that we were trying to get people’s interest in.  The HOA’s are really hard to keep track of.  Every year your officers change, former officers don’t forward it to the new officers and the list gets out of date and they are rapidly – we have not found a perfect method for that HOA type of communication, so any – I will be getting your name and phone number, so at least I have Red Feather, but it is very difficult to keep on top of it.

Dasalone:  I can’t speak for other HOA’s, but I do know that in the year that I have been involved with Red Feather that we do have a developer, manager, if you want to call her that – a property manager who does the day to day work, similar to what Ashley does for you.  So I would say that I would look to see not necessarily who the officers are, but who is that kind of developer, manager?

De Weerd:  And we have that too and therein lies the problem.  One of the attendees said that this is all great but our HOA just heard about this town hall yesterday – what kind of notice is that?  And we had sent it out a month before and they had just heard from the property management – so again –

Dasalone:  Well then that is their issue with the property management –

De Weerd:  Or good suggestions on how we can kind of break through that wall, but HOA’s, we would love to figure out how to tap into that to get information to – I guess the other thing is the city has an RSS feed on our website that maybe we can have people interested in downtown sign up for it if we can run some of your information through maybe we can help push that out too, but if you went to some of our meetings with destination downtown why is his email not on our contact?

Slocum:  That is what I was asking (inaudible) – we tried to build that contact list.

Dasalone:  If I could just make one comment about – a journey of 1,000 miles starts with a step and I think persistence is the key.  I think that the only way that you build a relationship whether it is with the HOA’s or with anybody else is over time and I think that you need to keep after it, not you do it and you don’t get a response back, you say well you got ten people, maybe next time you will get 20 people and so forth.  I was a school principle for a lot of years and some parent meetings I had ten parents and some I had 300 parents if it is a big issue and so forth and I always took it that whoever I got I valued.  If ten people showed up and they were interested, I am going to value those ten people and keep reaching out to the others, but maybe part of the reason you don’t have a response back is that people don’t feel a need to be involved.  So how do you build the need to be involved is the question?  Any way, thank you so much for giving us a moment of your time.

Slocum:  Thank you so much and we appreciate your comments.

Dasalone:  Thank you we do love Meridian and I like your suggestion too.

Lipschultz:  One other comment on Project Manager’s office hours and one thing that I would be remiss if I didn’t point out is over the last six months as we have been kind of knee deep in the VRT COMPASS project is Ashley has been very accommodating in terms of my schedule and a lot of other executive board members’ schedules and locations for day jobs and we intentionally have had a lot of meetings in downtown Boise.  COMPASS’s and VRT’s attorneys and architects and literally hundreds of meetings over this last six months and so a lot of her availability in terms of being in Meridian resulted from that project and I just wanted to recognize that she has been really great in coordinating a lot of these meetings for this project and I know nobody is insinuating anything – and we have all talked and I think you agreed even during the interview process that being downtown on a regular basis and I know that is something that you are committed in working towards –

Ford:  Of course and thank you.

Bird:  I don’t disagree with you at all in having some meetings down there and stuff, but we need to have an MDC presence in Meridian, Idaho.  It would be like Nampa Urban Renewal District having their office in our City Hall or something like that.  We need to have something where people can come during the week at known hours and also on the website – you guys know how I would like to divorce the city from MDC – let’s get our website up and like Tammy said we can get that stuff on there.  I think any more and I am technology dumb, I don’t use it as much as I should, but a lot of people that is all they – they is how they get their stuff and so Ashley I think – let’s get our website up and running and get that stuff like Tammy said like we have got on the city on our website so people will know what we are trying to accomplish downtown.

Ford:  We even talked about the creation of a Face Book page and kind of thinking that Twitter isn’t probably the right method, but thinking establishing an MDC page and being able to link that back to our businesses that have Face Book pages downtown too and the city and so it just broadens that reach just that much more as well too.

Slocum:  A different demographic too.

Ford:  It is and we realize that one method is not going to reach everybody, so we have to be very broad in our approach, but it is a method.  

De Weerd:  Just to clarify that when I asked about office hours it was not any question as to the time of the Project Manager’s time or anything; again that was the priority, we need to get that on track.  
18. Adjourn the Meeting (Pipal):

Bird:  I move we adjourn.

Lipschultz:  Second.

Slocum:  A motion and a second to adjourn.  All those in favor say aye.  Opposed?

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.

(AUDIO ON FILE OF THESE PROCEEDINGS)
APPROVED:
________________________________



____/______/_______

CRAIG SLOCUM, VICE-CHAIR
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